MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
March 1, 2013
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, MARCH 1, 2013, BEGINNING AT 9:06 A.M., WITH
CHAIR GLADYS C. BAISA PRESIDING.
CHAIR BAISA: Will the meeting please come to order. This is the regular meeting of the
Maui County Council. It's March 1, 2013.
Mr. Clerk, if you would please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS S. STACY CRIVELLO, MICHAEL P.
VICTORINO, MICHAEL B. WHITE, VICE-CHAIR ROBERT
CARROLL, AND CHAIR GLADYS C. BAISA.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS ELEANORA COCHRAN, DONALD G.
COUCH JR., G. RIKI HOKAMA, AND DONALD S. GUZMAN.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK LANCE TAGUCHI: Chairman, Madam Chair, there's five
Members present; four Members excused. A quorum is present to conduct the
business of the Council.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk. And for those of you who might be
wondering why we're down to a bare quorum today, several of our Members are at a
conference in Washington for the National Association of Counties. And that is why
they're not here today.
Okay, Ms. Crivello, if you, if you will please do the opening remarks.
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OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember S. Stacy Crivello.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Crivello. It looks like Molokai is in good hands. If you will
all rise and join me in the Pledge of Allegiance.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the Pledge
of Allegiance.

CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk, if you could proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with the presentation of testimony
on agenda items. We have established limited telephone interactive communication
that enables individuals from Hana, Lanai, and Molokai to provide testimony from our
District Offices. If individuals wish to testify from one of these locations, please sign
up with the District Office staff that is at that location.
For individuals who will be testifying in the chamber, please sign up at the desk
located in the eighth floor lobby, just outside the chamber door. Testimony for all
locations is limited to the items listed on today's agenda.
Pursuant to the Rules of the Council, each testifier is allowed to testify for up to three
minutes with one minute to conclude. When testifying, please state your name and
the name of any organization you are representing.
Hana Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first testifier.
MS. DAWN LONO: Good morning. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office and I have no
one waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Lanai Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first
testifier.
MS. DENISE FERNANDEZ: Good morning. This is Denise Fernandez at the Lanai Office
and we have no one here waiting to testify.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Molokai Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first
testifier.
MS. ELLA ALCON: Good morning. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai and there is no one here
waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The first person to testify in the Council chambers is Jim
Smith, testifying on Bill 13 (2013).
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning, Mr. Smith.

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MR. JIM SMITH [testifying on Bill 13 (2013)1:
Good morning, Chair Baisa and good morning, Members of the Council. I'm so
hopeful and, and I'm so grateful for your service and, and your faith and your trust in,
in our system. And, our Charter was amended to include righteousness and pono,
and, and I think it's going to enhance us.
I'm testifying on this bill because it, it causes me some, some doubt. There are, there
is a history here. Kula Rule managed the, the supply, restricted subdivisions. And
then it was allowed in a political way to expire on its own terms and was replaced by
a list. And there has really been no comparison of the effects of the Kula Rule upon
managing supply. And that means what's good for the small as well as the big, and,
and the Upcountry water list, it's never been, and there's been ten years on each.
So, the assumption that somehow the water list was defective may avoid the
question of whether or not it was an executive ineptitude that caused this. Or maybe
the body of that list didn't contain moral principles. Maybe it was just a marketing
strategy. If that's the case, then how you proceed is very important.
And there's reason for this doubt. If you look at the minutes, okay, of the Mayor
when he responded to his presentation on November 26. He says, "so what we're
asking for is the flexibility that the former directors had". Well, wait a minute. What,
what do you need a bill for if the director's had flexibility? Because that means they
were operating within the law. They were using their discretion and it wasn't
offending people. So, why are we having a bill then? It's not, it's not the only
question. I'm asking you to penetrate with your questions. Don't receive it as a, as a
presentation or entertainment; penetrate.
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And there's other instances. The Board of Water Supply came to you and they didn't
even address the fact that they were being removed as advisors on this crucial issue.
They didn't even address it. Why? Take this back to Committee and ask them why.
The Director came regarding hardship and presented his presentation and it
conflicted with the board. But the, but you guys went with them. Why did you go with
them and not, and not bring in the board to see the difference between his
presentation there and the one you received? And how is it that they couldn't get it?
These are things that will penetrate and make this better.
I have copies of the Kula Rule here and I also have copies of an order by the court;
Judge E. McConnell, in which he said, it is hereby ordered, adjudged and decreed-DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Three minutes.
MR. SMITH: --Summary Judgment be granted as to Plaintiff's claim that the Director's
finding is a rule, which is invalid because it was not propagated. He agreed the
finding was a rule. What do you think a declaration would be? A public news
release? No, it will be a rule. So, this needs to go back. And I, I thank you very
much for your indulgence and patience and, and ask you to keep the faith. Thank
you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Smith. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none,
Mr. Smith, thank you.
MR. SMITH: I'm going to leave this copy with-CHAIR BAISA: We'd appreciate that. Staff, if you'd get that from him please.
MR. SMITH: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is George Kaimiola, testifying on
Bill 13 (2013).
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning, George.
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MR. GEORGE KAIMIOLA [testifying on Bill No. 13 (2013)1:
Aloha, Madam Chair, Councilmembers. Mahalo. My name is George Manulani
Kaimiola and I'm just a concerned citizen. When I first heard about this bill to raise
the water rates during water shortages, the first thing that came to mind was the
legality of it. Cause I know there was a State law a while back that during
emergencies that you could not increase the prices of batteries, water, and supplies
in retailers. So, I'm not sure if this would apply to the County as well. So, I would
suggest that you maybe ask the Corporation Counsel to take a look at it. I've already
contacted Kyle Yamashita's office and they've been busy at the Legislature, so they
haven't had a chance to look at it. So, that's the first thing I'd like to ask.
Secondly, I feel like I'm being penalized. I'm a foster parent and my home can almost
double in a day. So, if there is a water shortage and I've got four children coming into
my home, I'm going to increase my water usage and yet then I'm going to be
penalized. So, I think that's unfair. You know, if the farmers was the same way, you
know, they don't have to water as much during the winter months. So, I think that
maybe you should rethink this.
Personally, I believe that one of the main culprits is the hotel industry. The reason
why is because if you look at the, the peak visitor industry is during the drought
season. So, they have an increased number of visitors and, therefore, they use a lot
of water. I know that the hotels do a lot of work in trying to conserve water, but at the
same time, they're going to use more water than they normally do.
I know a lot of you folks read the bible. There's a story about Joseph the dreamer,
the dream interpreter, and he interpreted the pharaoh's dream that said that there
was going to be seven years of abundance and seven years of famine. So, I suggest
that we look at more water storage, more resources, and that's what I think. I think
we should revisit the H'poko wells and test them again to see if maybe the, the
pesticide rates went down and that would be capable for us to use for drinking.
Water rates are already being increased. I think it's unnecessary for us to go ahead
and do this. I know what we're trying to do is decrease water usage and I get that. I
think with education, taking shorter showers, and things like that, we, we could do
that. I don't, I really believe this is unnecessary.
And lastly, I think what we should do is restore stream flow. I mean, there's a State
laws already said that stream flow need to be restored. There's a chant that comes
from centuries ago that talks about the hydrological cycle of water. The ancient
Hawaiians knew this centuries ago. Hokulani Holt Padilla already did a show called
Kulanihakoi. If you haven't seen it, it talks about it.
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And so I feel if you restore stream flow, taro farmers, you'll increase precipitation,
which will increase the amount of rain. Let's look at reforestation and things like that.
I, I honestly believe that this bill is totally unnecessary. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, Mr. Kaimiola, thank you.
MR. KAIMIOLA: Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Lisa Paulson, testifying on County
Communication 13-82.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning, Ms. Paulson.
MS. LISA PAULSON, MAUI HOTEL & LODGING ASSOCIATION (testifying on County
Communication No. 13-82):
Good morning, Chair Baisa. Good morning, Councilmembers. My name is Lisa
Paulson and I represent the Maui Hotel & Lodging Association, we're the legislative
arm of the visitor industry. Our membership includes over 140 property and allied
businesses in Maui County; all of whom have an interest in the visitor industry.
Collectively, we employ over 20,000 local residents.
I'm here in support of the proposed resolution titled "URGING THE GOVERNOR
AND THE HAWAII STATE LEGISLATURE TO OPPOSE ALL LEGISLATION TO
REPEAL THE TRANSIENT ACCOMMODATION TAX DISTRIBUTION TO THE
COUNTIES".
MHLA is in strong opposition to any proposal removing the counties' share of
transient accommodation tax revenue. Permanently removing the amount of
transient accommodation revenues funding distributed to the counties will leave the
counties without the necessary resources to offset many of the impacts and
infrastructure requirements generated by visitor, visitors such as the police and fire
protection, parks, beaches, water and roads.
MHLA would like to commend the Maui County Council for taking this position and
encourage you to adopt this County resolution. Thank you for allowing me to testify.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Paulson. Members, questions for our testifier? Seeing
none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Tom Croly, testifying on Bill 13 (2013).
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning, Mr. Croly.

MR. TOM CROLY [testifying on Bill No. 13 (2013)1:
Aloha, Chair. Welcome, Members. I urge you to defer action on the water shortage
bill today set for second reading. When the Director brought this measure forward,
he explained that in, in times of serious drought or water shortage that he needed a
tool to get people to conserve. And certainly their pocketbooks is a good way to go
about it and, and, and I agree with that.
I'm in full support of giving him the tool he needs that when he needs it, it be
employed. Unfortunately, I don't think that the measure that's brought forward is the
right tool to, to do that. I recognize that by itself, this measure is not loading the gun.
It's, once you set the water rates and what the schedules are going to be, then you,
he will actually have the ammunition to use this tool.
But if I understand the way it's being presented right now, they, what, what would
happen is we would create a higher rate in the third tier. Now, there's a lot of water
users who find themselves in the third tier, not because they're water wasters or
they're water hogs, just because they have a lot of folks drawing off of a single meter.
The testifier before me pointed out that he has a variable household that changes the
number of people who are in it on, on a regular basis. So, his, his needs change.
I'm on the board of a condominium, where I own a unit, and I found, I saw that, the
bill for them. And, we have 64 units, as many as 256 people living in those units at a
given time that are drawing from one water meter. On the second day of the month,
my condominium association is already in the third tier of rates, okay. So, if you were
to declare a drought emergency, let's say on the fifteenth of the month, and we
turned off the spigot, we said, sorry no showers, no nothing, nobody can use any
water. The condominium would still be well into that third tier and we'd still pay a
huge penalty even if they used no more water after the drought emergency was
declared.
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Which brings me to the second point, which is you really can't change the rates in the
middle of the month; that wouldn't be fair to anyone. If someone was doing
everything that they could to, to, to comply and use the least amount of water, if you
changed the rates in the middle of the month, at the end of the month it's quite
possible that person will still be penalized. So, it would only be fair to change the
rates at the beginning of the following month. But, if you do that, it doesn't give the
Director the tool he needs to address a transient situation where a pump went down
and we need someone to respond immediately.
But when Director Taylor came forward with this measure initially, he talked about
creating a rate based on the percentage of someone's average amount. This type of
approach could be implemented in the middle of the month. Because if you were to
implement it, let's say on the fifteenth of, of, of a month, you could then
proportionalize it and say, okay your, your usage has to be down this much-DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Three minutes.
MR. CROLY: --because this many days were, were, were within that month. So, that would
be the better approach to, to managing this.
Nobody knows what the effect of this is going to be until you set the rates within
budget, okay, and then the whole thing will become clear. But, quite frankly, then it'll
be too late for people to come forward and say what effect this is going to have on
them. But thinking a little bit ahead, I can see that, that as proposed, this measure
will not achieve the means that, that the Director wanted.
And I urge you, particularly with this bare quorum, today, not to, to move this
measure forward but to come up with some, some changes to it. Maybe send it back
to Committee. I recognize you're on a short time schedule as well because you have
to set the rate coming soon in budget. But I don't think we have the right, the right
thing in place right now. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Croly. Members, questions for Mr. Croly? Seeing none,
thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Gaylyn Nakatsuka, testifying on
County Communication No. 13-87.
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MS. GAYLYN NAKATSUKA, STATE OF HAWAII DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION
(testifying on County Communication No. 13-87):
Good morning, Council Chair Baisa and Members of the Maui community, oh excuse
me, Maui County Council. My name is Gaylyn Nakatsuka and I'm a planning
coordinator with the Department of Education. I'm testifying on the community, oh
excuse me, County Communication No. 13-87 regarding the land entitlements for the
Kihei High School.
I have been involved with the proposed Kihei High School project from the site
selection through the land acquisition, and the environmental impact statement, and
now the land use entitlement process.
On behalf of the Department of Education, I would like to thank the
Councilmember Don Couch, for introducing the proposed Community Plan
Amendment and Change in Zoning for the high school, and would respectfully ask for
the full Council's support of his resolution.
I would like to provide you with a brief update on the school project. The State
purchased the land in January 2012. And in November of later in the year, the DOE
received the approval from the Governor on the final EIS. And early last month, our
consultant filed a petition for the District Boundary Amendment with the State Land
Use Commission. And currently there is a proposal in the State budget to allocate
funding for the design and construction of the high school in the, in the next
biennium.
We look forward to working with the County of Maui to realize a high school for the
students of South Maui. We hope that the Council will support the proposed land use
entitlements and thank you for your time today.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions? Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Ms. Nakatsuka was the last person to sign up to testify. If
there is anyone in the gallery or at the District Offices who would like to testify, please
identify yourself to the appropriate staff and proceed to the podium or District Office
phone at this time.
Hana Office, is there anyone else wishing to testify?
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MS. LONO: There's no one waiting to testify at the Hana Office.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Lanai Office, is there anyone wishing to testify?
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Molokai Office, is there anyone else wishing to testify?
MS. ALCON: There is no one here waiting to testify on Molokai.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, there are no other individuals in the District
Offices nor the chambers who wish to testify.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Chair, Chair will allow one more opportunity for folks in the gallery. Would anyone
like to testify? If you do, would you please come to the podium and we can take care
of your paperwork later.
If you'd state your name and proceed please. Good morning.
MS. ROSEMARY ROBBINS {testifying on Bill No. 13 (2013)1:
Good morning. Rosemary Robbins. This is exciting. I met people here this morning
that I hadn't talked with before. They repeated a lot of things that have been said in
this chamber under the Water Resources Committee.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Robbins, if you can get a little closer to the mic please. Thank you.
MS. ROBBINS: How's that?
CHAIR BAISA: Perfect.
MS. ROBBINS: Oh yeah. This is exciting because I'm seeing here this morning people that
I haven't known before who have reiterated some of the things that have been said at
this very microphone by concerned citizens having to do with water. So, it's nice to
know that there is an even bigger population out there that shares the concern for
pono use of water. So, thank you folks all for doing that.
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And just know that especially with the Hamakuapoko wells, I spent yesterday with
this amount of documentation at the Makawao Library going through much of what
relates to this. So, the data is there. And I'm just hoping that whoever it is that are
the people involved in making recommendations for your decision will have
thoroughly gone through stuff that is thorough and available.
And as an educator, I'm delighted to hear that we're supporting the State on getting
that high school moving in Kihei. Yay. Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none,
thank you.
MS. ROBBINS: You're welcome.
CHAIR BAISA: Is there anyone else who would like to testify? Anybody in the gallery?
Members, seeing no one coming forward and there being no one in the District
Offices, without objections, the Chair would like to close public testimony.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Public testimony is closed.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, we have received written testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, without objection, can, can we accept that written testimony into
the record please?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
THERE BEING NO OBJECTION, WRITTEN TESTIMONY
RECEIVED FROM THE FOLLOWING INDIVIDUALS WERE
MADE A PART OF THE RECORD OF THIS MEETING:
1.
2.

Jim Smith; and
Lisa Paulson, Maui Hotel & Lodging Association.

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with minutes.

MINUTES
The minutes of the Council of the County of Maui's regular meeting of December 21, 2012.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE REGULAR
MEETING OF DECEMBER 21, 2012.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Carroll, further comments?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: No discussion.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS CRIVELLO, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
BAISA.

CHAIR MATEO: Opposed, "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
GUZMAN, AND HOKAMA.

COUCH,

CHAIR BAISA: Chair will mark it five "ayes" and four Members "excused"; that's Member
Cochran, Member Couch, Member Guzman, and Member Hokama.
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Proceeding with committee reports.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
13-21 - ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, ENERGY, AGRICULTURE,
AND RECREATION COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That Resolution
13-19 , entitled "AUTHORIZING THE ISSUANCE OF
TYPE V USE PERMITS FOR DURATIONS GREATER THAN THREE
CONSECUTIVE DAYS FOR THE 2013 AND 2014 MAKANI CLASSIC,
PURSUANT TO SECTION 13.04.130(B), MAUI COUNTY CODE", be
ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication 13-58, from the Director of Parks and Recreation,
be FILED.

CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
ON BEHALF OF COMMITTEE CHAIR GUZMAN, I MOVE TO
ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN COMMITTEE REPORT
13-21.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
SECOND THE MOTION, CHAIR.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. White.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. Your Economic Development, Energy, and
Agriculture, and Recreational Committee met on February 12, 2013, and
recommended adoption of the resolution.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
March 1, 2013
Page 14

The purpose of the proposed resolution is to authorize the Department of Parks and
Recreation to approve Type V use permits, which are required for activities organized
and sponsored at County parks or recreational facilities for profit-making purposes,
for the 2013 and 2014 Makani Classic Windsurfing Championships at Hookipa Beach
Park.
The 2013 Makani Classic will consist of both amateur and professional windsurfing
competitions, and are expected to have around 140 competitors with an estimated
economic impact of $1.3 million.
Your Committee notes a significant international exposure the event will bring to Maui
County, as well as a positive economic impact to the towns of Paia and Haiku.
Your Committee recommends adoption of the resolution and filing of the
communication. On behalf of the Committee Chair Guzman, I respectfully ask for the
Council's support of these recommendations. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you, Mr. Carroll. Members, further discussion? Seeing none,
all those in favor say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS CRIVELLO, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
BAISA.

CHAIR MATEO: Opposed, "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
GUZMAN, AND HOKAMA.

COUCH,

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with five "ayes" and four Members "excused". And we won't
mention them again for the rest of the meeting cause I, it's not going to change;
Member Couch, Cochran, Guzman, and Hokama.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 13-19.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
13-22 - INFRASTRUCTURE AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT
COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That Resolution 13-20 , entitled "ACCEPTING GRANT OF EASEMENT
FOR SEWERLINE PURPOSES AND APPROVING TERMINATION OF
EASEMENT FOR THE MAUI MALL SUBDIVISION, PURSUANT TO
CHAPTER 3.44, MAUI COUNTY CODE", be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication 13-26, from the Director of Environmental
Management, be FILED.

CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN
COMMITTEE REPORT 13-22.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Ms. Crivello, seconded by Mr. White.
Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. Your Infrastructure and Environmental
Management Committee met on February 11, 2013, and recommended adoption of a
resolution accepting the dedication of a sewerline easement and approving the
termination of an existing easement within the same parcel. Your Committee also
recommended filing of the county communication. Adoption of this resolution will
follow the sewerline within the Maui Mall Subdivision to be relocated for public
purposes.
The subject easements are located on a parcel owned by A&B Properties near the
Maui Mall Shopping Center. The dedicated easement will provide the County certain
rights within the easement area including the ability to repair and replace sewerlines
located there.
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I respectfully ask for the Council's support of these recommendations. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Crivello. Members, further discussion? Seeing none, all
those in favor say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS CRIVELLO, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
BAISA.

CHAIR MATEO: Opposed, "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
GUZMAN, AND HOKAMA.

COUCH,

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries, five "ayes" and four Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 13-20.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 13-23 - LAND USE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That Bill No. 14 (2013), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND
THE PAIA-HAIKU COMMUNITY PLAN AND LAND USE MAP FROM
PUBLIC/QUASI-PUBLIC TO SINGLE-FAMILY FOR TAX MAP KEY NUMBER
(2) 2-6-009:017, PAIA, MAUI, HAWAII", be PASSED ON FIRST READING
and be ORDERED TO PRINT;

2.

That Bill No. 15 (2013), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO
CHANGE ZONING FROM P-1 PUBLIC/QUASI-PUBLIC DISTRICT TO
R-3 RESIDENTIAL DISTRICT FOR TAX MAP KEY NUMBER (2) 2-6-009:017,
PAIA, MAUI, HAWAII", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED
TO PRINT; and

3.

That County Communication 11-317, from Councilmember White, be FILED.
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN LAND USE
COMMITTEE REPORT 13-23.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. The Planning Director noted that the proposed
Community Plan Amendment bill would correct a mapping error made by the County
in 1983, when the property was first designated Public/Quasi-Public in the Paia-Haiku
Community Plan. At the time of the designation, two dwelling units were already use,
in use on the property, having been constructed in 1965 and 1975, respectively. The
property was zoned P-1 Public/Quasi-Public District in 2000. Single-family residential
use is not permitted under the current land use designation.
The revised proposed bills would allow the property owner to make improvements to,
or rebuild, the two residential structures, which are currently considering existing,
non-conforming structures.
Your Committee voted 8-0 to recommend passage of the revised proposed bills on
first reading and filing of the communication.
I ask for the Members support of these recommendations. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you, Mr. Carroll. Members, any discussion?
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. This is a, I think a very unique
measure because in the past, if the County made a mistake such as this mapping
error that was made in 1983, it, the responsibility to correct the mistake fell on the
property owner, not the County. And that would require a property owner to go
through the process of, of drafting an environmental assessment and then getting,
you know, then working it way, working its way through the Planning Commission
and then coming to this body to correct a mistake that we made in the first place.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
March 1, 2013
Page 18

So, I want to thank Corp. Counsel and the Planning Department for helping us work
through this because what this measure accomplishes is that the County is the one
who's fixing their own mistake rather than putting the onus on the landowner. So, I
appreciate the fact that we've gotten a, a new opinion from the, from Corp. Counsel
and the support of the Planning Department to make this happen in a much quicker
way and one that's much less expensive and exhausting for the, the poor landowner
that had nothing to do with our mistake. So, I appreciate the efforts and ask for
everyone's support.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White. Further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor
say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS CRIVELLO, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
BAISA.

CHAIR MATEO: Opposed, "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
GUZMAN, AND HOKAMA.

COUCH,

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries, with five "ayes" and four Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NOS., excuse me, 14 (2013) and
15 (2013).
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 13-24 - POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS
COMMITTEE:
Recommending that Resolution 13-21 , entitled "AUTHORIZING ADDITIONAL
COMPENSATION FOR SPECIAL COUNSEL, COX FRICKE A LIMITED LIABILITY
LAW PARTNERSHIP LLP, IN JACK! JURA V. COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL., CIVIL
NO. 11-00338 SOM RLP", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr., Mr. Carroll.
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VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN POLICY
AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE
REPORT 13-24.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. The proposed resolution would authorize
additional compensation of $100,000 for a total compensation not to exceed
$200,000 for special counsel Cox Frickel [sic] A Limited Liability Law Partnership LLP
in Jacki Jura v. County of Maui, et al., Civil 11-00338 SOM RLP.
Your Committee voted 9-0 to recommend adoption of the proposed resolution. On
behalf of the Chair of the Policy and Intergovernmental Committee, I ask your
Members for full support of this recommendation.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll. Further comments? Seeing none, all those in favor
say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS CRIVELLO, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
BAISA.

CHAIR MATEO: Opposed, "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
GUZMAN, AND HOKAMA.

COUCH,

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries. Mark it five "ayes" and four Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 13-21.
Madam Chair, proceeding with County Communications.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO.

13-80

- ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR,
(dated February 19, 2013)

In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing of a vacancy on
the Maui County Arborist Committee due to the resignation of Monroe Bryce on
February 14, 2013.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 13-80.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. The communication informs the Council of a
vacancy in the Maui County Arborist Committee. No legislative action is required.
I would like to thank Monroe Bryce for his service on this board.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS CRIVELLO, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
BAISA.
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CHAIR MATEO: Opposed, "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
GUZMAN, AND HOKAMA.

COUCH,

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; five "ayes" and four Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 13-81 - STACY CRIVELLO, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated February 22, 2013)
Relating to Council Members' reports on the Kula Community Association meeting
held on February 19, 2013.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. This is our, my report on Kula, Kula
Community Association meeting. Council Chair Baisa, Councilmember Guzman, and
I attended the Kula Community Association meeting on February 19, 2013 at the
Kula Community Center.
I am making this report pursuant to the State Sunshine Law, specifically
Section 92-2.5E of the Hawaii Revised Statutes as amended last year by Act 177.
The Kula Community Association invited us to their meeting to talk story with its
members. At the meeting, Council Chair Baisa spoke about the Council's efforts to
address measures before the State Legislature. Councilmember Guzman and I
spoke about the committees we chair. We then broke into groups with each
Councilmember talking with a different group of Kula Community Association
members. The Councilmembers rotated individually through the different groups.
A quorum of the Council was not present at the meeting. The Kula Community
Association meeting was not specifically and exclusively organized for or directed
toward members of the Council, but was a public meeting of the Association that the
Mayor and three Councilmembers were invited to attend. No commitment relating to
a vote on any Council business was made or sought at the Association meeting.
Chair Baisa, this concludes my report.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you very much, Ms. Crivello. And thank you for taking that
responsibility for us. And, I would also like, if you could, make a motion to file.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO:
I MOVE TO FILE COMMUNICATION 13-81.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Ms. Crivello, seconded by Mr. White. Any
discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS CRIVELLO, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
BAISA.

CHAIR MATEO: Opposed, "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
GUZMAN, AND HOKAMA.

COUCH,

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries. We have five "ayes" and four Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 13-82 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated February 21, 2013)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "URGING THE GOVERNOR AND THE
HAWAII STATE LEGISLATURE TO OPPOSE ALL LEGISLATION TO REPEAL THE
TRANSIENT ACCOMMODATIONS TAX DISTRIBUTION TO THE COUNTIES"; and
requesting that the following motions be offered:
1.

A motion to ADOPT the proposed resolution; and

2.

A motion to FILE this communication.

CHAIR BAISA: Member White.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO POSTPONE ACTION ON COUNTY
COMMUNICATION 13-82 TO DATE CERTAIN ON THE NEXT
COUNCIL MEETING OF MARCH 15, 2013.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Member White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Since many of our Members, as
you've mentioned earlier, are excused and on a trip to the mainland to the National
Association of Counties Legislative Conference in Washington D.C., I'd like to
recommend that we postpone action on this until we have all Members present.
As you know and everyone else in this room knows, the issue of maintaining our
transient accommodations tax distribution from the State Legislature is very, very
important to us. And probably one of the most important issues that we're facing at
the Legislature this year.
So, I'd like to have the vote taken when all of us are here and all be shown as being
in support of this.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White. Further comments? Seeing none, all those in favor
say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS CRIVELLO, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
BAISA.

CHAIR MATEO: Opposed, "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
GUZMAN, AND HOKAMA.

COUCH,

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; five "ayes" and four Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:
Madam Chair, the following communications are
recommended for referral to the following committees as noted:
NO.

13-83

- DANILO F. AGSALOG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated February 15, 2013)

Transmitting copies of the Finance Director's Quarterly Report for Fiscal Year
July 1, 2012 to June 30, 2013 as of December 31, 2012 and the Capital Improvement
Project Report as of December 31, 2012.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 13-83 be referred to the
Budget and Finance Committee.
NO.

13-84

- JO-ANN T. RIDAO, DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN
CONCERNS, (dated February 19, 2013)

Transmitting a copy of the Department of Housing and Human Concerns' Affordable
Housing Fund Annual Plan for Fiscal Year 2013 and the following proposed bills
entitled:
1.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING APPENDIX A OF THE FISCAL
YEAR 2013 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO
PART II, SPECIAL PURPOSE REVENUES — SCHEDULE OF
REVOLVING/SPECIAL FUNDS FOR FISCAL YEAR 2013, AFFORDABLE
HOUSING FUND, FISCAL YEAR 2013 AFFORDABLE HOUSING PLAN,
KIHEI KAUHALE NANI COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION — WATER SYSTEM
UPGRADES";

2.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING APPENDIX A OF THE FISCAL
YEAR 2013 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO
PART II, SPECIAL PURPOSE REVENUES — SCHEDULE OF
REVOLVING/SPECIAL FUNDS FOR FISCAL YEAR 2013, AFFORDABLE
HOUSING FUND, FISCAL YEAR 2013 AFFORDABLE HOUSING PLAN,
NEIGHBORHOOD REVITALIZATION PROGRAM";.

3.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING APPENDIX A OF THE FISCAL
YEAR 2013 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO
PART II, SPECIAL PURPOSE REVENUES — SCHEDULE OF
REVOLVING/SPECIAL FUNDS FOR FISCAL YEAR 2013, AFFORDABLE
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HOUSING FUND, FISCAL YEAR 2013 AFFORDABLE HOUSING PLAN,
BUILDING HOUSES, BUILDING HOPE PROJECT;
4.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING APPENDIX A OF THE FISCAL
YEAR 2013 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO
PART II, SPECIAL PURPOSE REVENUES — SCHEDULE OF
REVOLVING/SPECIAL FUNDS FOR FISCAL YEAR 2013, AFFORDABLE
HOUSING FUND, FISCAL YEAR 2013 AFFORDABLE HOUSING PLAN,
LOWER MAIN STREET PROJECT";

5.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING APPENDIX A OF THE FISCAL
YEAR 2013 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO
PART II, SPECIAL PURPOSE REVENUES — SCHEDULE OF
REVOLVING/SPECIAL FUNDS FOR FISCAL YEAR 2013, AFFORDABLE
HOUSING FUND, FISCAL YEAR 2013 AFFORDABLE HOUSING PLAN,
HALE MAKANA 0' WAIALE RENTAL REHABILITATION PROJECT";

6.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING APPENDIX A OF THE FISCAL
YEAR 2013 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO
PART II, SPECIAL PURPOSE REVENUES — SCHEDULE OF
REVOLVING/SPECIAL FUNDS FOR FISCAL YEAR 2013, AFFORDABLE
HOUSING FUND, FISCAL YEAR 2013 AFFORDABLE HOUSING PLAN,
HALE LOKELANI OHANA PROJECT";

7

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING APPENDIX A OF THE FISCAL
YEAR 2013 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO
PART II, SPECIAL PURPOSE REVENUES — SCHEDULE OF
REVOLVING/SPECIAL FUNDS FOR FISCAL YEAR 2013, AFFORDABLE
HOUSING FUND, FISCAL YEAR 2013 AFFORDABLE HOUSING PLAN,
SECTION 8 HOMEOWNERSHIP PROGRAM"; and

8.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING APPENDIX A OF THE FISCAL
YEAR 2013 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO
PART II, SPECIAL PURPOSE REVENUES — SCHEDULE OF
REVOLVING/SPECIAL FUNDS FOR FISCAL YEAR 2013, AFFORDABLE
HOUSING FUND, FISCAL YEAR 2013 AFFORDABLE HOUSING PLAN,
ADMINISTRATIVE EXPENSES".

The recommended action is that County Communication No. 13-84 be referred to the
Budget and Finance Committee.
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NO. 13-85 - ELLE COCHRAN, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated February 11, 2013)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "REFERRING TO THE LANAI, MAUI,
AND MOLOKAI PLANNING COMMISSIONS A PROPOSED BILL AMENDING
CHAPTER 19.30A, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO ROADSIDE STANDS
AND FARMER'S MARKETS IN THE AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 13-85 be referred to the
Planning Committee.
NO. 13-86 - DONALD G. COUCH, JR., COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated February 15, 2013)
Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 2.80B, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO THE GENERAL PLAN
ADVISORY COMMITTEES AND THE COMMUNITY PLAN ADVISORY
COMMITTEES".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 13-86 be referred to the
Planning Committee.
NO. 13-87 - DONALD G. COUCH, JR., COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated February 22, 2013)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "REFERRING TO THE MAUI PLANNING
COMMISSION PROPOSED BILLS TO ENACT A COMMUNITY PLAN
AMENDMENT AND A CHANGE IN ZONING FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
KIHEI, MAUI, HAWAII, TAX MAP KEY NUMBERS (2) 2-2-002:081 (POR.) AND
(2) 2-2-002:083 (POR.), FOR THE PROPOSED KIHEI HIGH SCHOOL".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 13-87 be referred to the Land
Use Committee.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any request for consideration? Seeing none, the bills will be
referred to, the communications will be referred to Committees as read by the Clerk.
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with ordinances.

ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
2 (2013)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING APPENDIX A
OF THE FISCAL YEAR 2013 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TO PART II, SPECIAL PURPOSE REVENUES —
SCHEDULE OF REVOLVING/SPECIAL FUNDS FOR FISCAL YEAR 2013,
AFFORDABLE HOUSING FUND,
FISCAL YEAR 2013 AFFORDABLE HOUSING PLAN,
KULAMALU AFFORDABLE HOUSING PROJECT
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS BILL 2 (2013) ON SECOND AND FINAL
READING.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. If enacted, Bill 2 (2013) will amend
the Fiscal Year 2013 Budget relating to the Kulamalu Affordable Housing Project of
the County of Maui by increasing its appropriation by $115,000 to 615,000 and
removing the word "construction management" from the appropriation description
and adding the word "design".
The project is aimed at developing affordable housing and providing 64 rental units to
the Maui community. And I ask for everyone's support of this bill. Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Members, further comments? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS CRIVELLO, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
BAISA.

CHAIR MATEO: Opposed, "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
GUZMAN, AND HOKAMA.

COUCH,

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries. It's five "ayes" and four Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 3 (2013)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2013 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TO APPENDIX A, PART I, GRANT REVENUE —
SCHEDULE OF GRANTS BY DEPARTMENTS AND PROGRAMS,
DEPARTMENT OF POLICE
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Without objections, may I also call
up Bills No. 4, 5, 6, and 7, since all of these are revenue, revenue generating and
very much similar.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk, if you would please call those up.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 4 (2013)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2013 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TO APPENDIX A, PART I, GRANT REVENUE —
SCHEDULE OF GRANTS BY DEPARTMENTS AND PROGRAMS,
DEPARTMENT OF FIRE AND PUBLIC SAFETY
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ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 5 (2013)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2013 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TO APPENDIX A, PART I, GRANT REVENUE —
SCHEDULE OF GRANTS BY DEPARTMENTS AND PROGRAMS,
DEPARTMENT OF THE PROSECUTING ATTORNEY
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 6 (2013)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2013 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TO APPENDIX A, PART I, GRANT REVENUE —
SCHEDULE OF GRANTS BY DEPARTMENTS AND PROGRAMS,
DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 7 (2013)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2013 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TO APPENDIX A, PART I, GRANT REVENUE —
SCHEDULE OF GRANTS BY DEPARTMENTS AND PROGRAMS,
DEPARTMENT OF WATER SUPPLY
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Bill No. 3 increases the
appropriation from the State 9, E911 Wireless Commission Grant from 1,844,780 to
$2,844,780. According to the Department of Police, the funds will be used for
additional redundancy of the department's data storage servers and to upgrade the
department's computer aided dispatch system.
Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Sorry, Madam.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. Madam Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Please go right ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
I MOVE TO ADOPT BILLS 3, 4, 5, 6, AND 7, ON SECOND
AND FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by
Mr. Victorino. Members, any further discussion?
Mr. White, anything else?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yes, Madam Chair. I won't repeat the, what I just said about
Bill 3.
But Bill 4 adds $27,213 to the National Highway Transportation Safety Administration
Grant. The Department of Fire and Public Safety will use these funds to purchase
seven sets of pneumatic lift bags, which are typically used to lift heavy objects off of
victims of traffic accidents.
Bill No. 5 adds $126,984 appropriation for the Criminal Justice Information System
Program Grant and adds a proviso that salaries and premium pay is limited to one
equivalent LTA or Limited Term Assignment. The Department of Police stated that
funds will be used for improvements to the records management data tracking for the
Criminal Justice Information System.
Bill No. 6 increases the appropriation for the Federal Transit Administration
Section 5311 Non-Urbanized Area Formula Program Grant by $800,000. The
Budget Director informed the Committee the grant will be used to cover 800,000 of
the County's existing contract with our public bus provider, which will result in an
$800,000 unanticipated saving in the Highway Fund. The savings will likely be used
to purchase additional buses.
And Bill 7 adds a $750,000 appropriation for grants from the State Department of
Health. A representative from the Department of Water Supply stated that the grant
will be used to protect Maui County's watershed from invasive species and feral
animals through the construction of fencing and an increased eradication and
educational efforts.
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Council unanimously supported passage of all five budget amendments in Committee
at first reading and I ask for everyone's support now. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. White. Further discussion? Seeing none, all
those in favor say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS CRIVELLO, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
BAISA.

CHAIR MATEO: Opposed, "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
GUZMAN, AND HOKAMA.

COUCH,

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries. We have five "ayes" and four Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
8 (2013)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2013 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TO ESTIMATED REVENUES;
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS,
SPECIAL MAINTENANCE PROGRAM — GENERAL FUND;
TOTAL OPERATING APPROPRIATIONS; AND
TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS (OPERATING AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS)
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS BILL 8 (2013) ON SECOND AND FINAL
READING.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. If enacted, Bill 8 will amend the
Fiscal Year 2013 Budget by increasing the Estimated Revenue amount for
Carryover/Savings in the General Fund by $390,403 and increasing the appropriation
for the Department of Public Works, Special Maintenance Program — General Fund
by the same amount.
The Fiscal 2013 Budget contains an overestimation of interfund transfers to the
Special Maintenance Program, which is responsible for purchasing and distributing
fuel to various County departments.
According to the Budget Director, the error was created during the preparation of the
Mayor's proposed FY 2013 Budget and was not related to the consumption of less
fuel by the County.
The proposed bill will recognize additional Carryover/Savings in the General Fund
and prevent the Special Maintenance Program from nearing a deficit. And I ask for
everyone's support of the measure. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White. Members, further discussion? Any questions?
Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS CRIVELLO, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
BAISA.

CHAIR MATEO: Opposed, "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
GUZMAN, AND HOKAMA.

COUCH,

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries. We have five "ayes" and four Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
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ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
9 (2013)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 3.48.005,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO DEFINITIONS
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS BILL 9 (2013) ON SECOND AND FINAL
READING.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You mean bill.
SECOND, MADAM CHAIR.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. The, if enacted, Bill 9 will amend
the definition of "property" and "real property" to include "any and all wind energy
conversion property that is used to convert wind energy to a form usable, of usable
energy".
The proposed bill aims to clarify that equipment used in the conversion of wind
energy to electricity shall be considered real property and, therefore, shall be subject
to real property assessment and taxation.
The proposed bill does not address other alternative energy technologies operating
in Maui County. And the matter relating to alternative energy production has been
referred to your Economic Development, Energy, and Agriculture, and Recreation
Committee for further review. And I ask for everybody's support of this bill.
And I'd just like to point out that in our County, you know, one of the concerns was
that maybe this measure showed that we weren't in support of wind energy. But I
think everybody in this room fully supports our move towards alternative energy
because it allows us to burn less fossil fuel and, and send more money over to
people that don't necessarily like us.
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But at the same time, while we fully support wind energy and others, we also support
tourism. But tourism is asked to pay their fair share of taxes and I think this is
another industry that, while we welcome it, we expect them to pay their way as well.
It's important for the public to understand that when you invest in, in a property such
as a hotel, over, it takes 30 years to get some of your investment back through
depreciation savings. And in the case of a hotel, after that 30 years, you've recouped
roughly 40 percent of your initial investment.
In the case of wind generating equipment, you are able to recoup through State and
Federal tax credits and depreciation savings; probably a very sizable, if not all of your
investment within probably the first ten years. So, they, they've got very, very
preferential treatment in many ways. And so while we fully support them, we do feel
it appropriate that they pay a, their fair share of the taxes to help us operate this
County. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further comments?
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. And although I reluctantly
support this bill, and I do mean reluctantly, I understand the importance of it for right
now. But I do want to ask Corporation Counsel a question if I may, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Surely.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Corporation Counsel, you know, I have been, it was
brought to my attention that many of these particular wind farms that exist now, that
are in existence now, made power purchase agreements with Maui Electric based
upon some assumptions and assumptions based around real property and, and, and,
and things of that nature. Is it possible that that can be looked upon and some form
of, I don't like use the word grandfathering cause that's kind of a, but some way we
could rectify for those who are existing today that's, you know, those who come in the
future, they'll know what they see. They see what they get and the real property
taxes and all that will be in place. But when these came years ago or recently up in
Ulupalakua, they were caught quite by surprise. And so I think that, there's a
concern there.
And again, either we all, you know, support wind energy or alternative energy for that
manner, we want to also make sure that we don't do anything that is detrimental or
have unintended consequences. And I think we do, we say that all the time. And
when we realize there's something there, then what do we do to correct it?
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So, if Corporation Counsel, I mean, to what degree you can address that, I would
appreciate it.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Wong.
CORPORATION COUNSEL PATRICK WONG: Member Victorino, I can answer very
briefly.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. WONG: --that discussions can be had as to alternative methods to deal with those
issues in the future. However, I'm very cautious about responding directly to your
question because you mentioned the party litigant in a current litigation matter that I
would not want to discuss on the floor and would not be appropriate in my view to
discuss on the floor given the current status of that litigation. And it's not referenced
in this matter. So, I would not want to go further on that, unless of course this body
would want to entertain a motion to move this discussion into executive session
wherein I can provide you with greater information.
However, should this body decide to move forward on the vote and you're
comfortable doing that today, we can certainly have further discussions about the
application of this law moving forward with the Real Property Tax Office.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Wong. And I, I, I think, like Mr. White
has mentioned earlier, I would not want to, to even go into executive session at this
time because of the number of Members that are not available. And I think this
information would be important for all nine of us to hear. And so, I will bring
something forward for Policy and, and, and take it up in that area. And also, send
something to Economic Development Committee, Mr. Guzman's Committee, in
reference to what we're referring to, Madam Chair.
So, I just wanted the question answered and so that the public understands and the,
and the entities that are involved that yes, we're aware of it and that we will be
looking at some methodology of being fair. Again, we do that with others and I think
this is something that I want to make sure that throughout this whole process that we,
we will look at all the unintended consequences and make sure that they're not
adversely affected cause whatever affect it has on them, goes right back to the
consumer somehow, someway, and I don't want that to, to be happening, yeah. So,
thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Mr. White.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. You know, I think the important
thing to remember is that today all we're discussing is changing the definition to an,
of real property to include wind generating equipment. We're not discussing how
they might be assessed; how they might be taxed; whether we set up a special tax
rate for them; whether we provide, as Oahu has done, exemptions for wind farms.
So, this is simply to create the definition that allows us to move forward in other ways.
And I appreciate Mr. Victorino's support.
And, but I, I just have to mention that I, for my hotel property, we've just been going
through extensive discussions on installations of photovoltaics. And part of that
process was a review of a power purchase agreement. And, the people that we were
dealing with made it very clear, that if there were additional taxes that came to bear
on them by, you know, by actions of any governmental body during the term of that
power purchase agreement, that those taxes would be passed on to us.
So, my concern is that we're dealing with someone who's, you know, rightfully
concerned because they didn't put that kind of a, kind of a provision in their power
purchase agreement with Maui Electric. So, I, you know, to say that no business, or
that every business that starts operating in Maui knows exactly what their tax bill is
going to be going down the road, I don't think anyone does. The taxes that my hotel
pays now are about four times higher than they were. So, anyway I appreciate
everyone's support in moving this measure forward.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. I too will support the passage of this bill
where it creates the definition of property, real property for the renewable energy
people.
You know, the tax credits are, their investments are just, if you really look deep into it,
it's overwhelming. I can understand their concerns coming from a business
perspective, but, that's what it is, business. And, and that includes the ability to be
taxed accordingly.
I also encourage our Committee to look into the other infrastructures of renewable
energies; whether it be a, a major solar farm or, or anything that is actually part of, of
property on Maui that they also be included.
So, as far as the term of the power purchase agreement, we have no control over
that. When our tax rates are increases property owners, we are not even prepared
for some of the increases that just the regular residents are, are taxed with. So, I
encourage the passing of this as far as creating the definition.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Crivello. Further discussion?
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I too support this. I think it needs to be made
clear that this is just, as it was said, supplying the definition allowing us at a later
date, the Committee and Administration, to take actions that are appropriate at that
time. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Further discussion?
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, for my final opportunity. And, I thank the
Members for the clarification. I, I also wanted to make everyone aware this why I
brought it up, because the unintended consequences and when you have the inability
to change because you're locked in for 20 years for which hotels and others are not
locked in at certain, with their rates and fees and what they charge their guests. You
know, this is important to understand. We're talking, in my mind, we're talking a little
different businesses, you know, something that's an agreement that's locked in for
20 years doesn't give you an opportunity to make many changes. And that, you
know, could be detrimental. And so we need to study the whole issue.
Again, I like I say, I support it because I think the definition needs to be put there.
But their concern, and I can understand their concern because other times like
farmers and others we've done, we had their concerns. And I look at anyone to be
treated fairly no matter what type of business they are doing here in Maui Nui. So,
that's all I'm trying to at this point, address.
So, again, I will, I support it. I will bring it forward and, you know, we'll look and
discuss the more intimate details of what we're, what we're, what we'll be talking
about in the future. So, thank you, Madam Chair, for that last opportunity.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further discussion?
Chair would like to say that I will be supporting the bill also. I have the same
concerns as many of you have, but I know that this Council is going to sit down, and
once we have this definition, work on a fair tax proposal.
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All those in favor say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS CRIVELLO, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
BAISA.

CHAIR MATEO: Opposed, "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
GUZMAN, AND HOKAMA.

COUCH,

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries. We five "ayes" and four Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 10 (2013)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE GRANTING JAY HIRAIDE
A CONDITIONAL PERMIT TO ALLOW BUSINESS/OFFICE USE
WITHIN THE COUNTY R-3 RESIDENTIAL DISTRICT
FOR PROPERTY LOCATED AT TAX MAP KEY (2) 3-4-043:007,
295 WAIEHU BEACH ROAD, WAILUKU, MAUI, HAWAII
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING, BILL
NO. 10 (2013).
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Carroll.
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VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. Bill 10 (2013) would grant a request from Jay
Hiraide for a two-year Conditional Permit to convert approximately 1,212 square feet
of his existing 3,087 square foot residence into a retail, a real estate office. I ask the
Members for full support of this bill.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye.
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS CRIVELLO, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
BAISA.

CHAIR MATEO: Opposed, "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
GUZMAN, AND HOKAMA.

COUCH,

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; five "ayes", four Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 11 (2013)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO EXTEND A CONDITIONAL PERMIT TO ALLOW
THE OPERATION OF A CONCRETE BATCHING PLANT WITHIN THE COUNTY
AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT TAX MAP KEY NO.
(2) 3-8-004:002 (POR.), KIHEI, MAUI, HAWAII
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING,
BILL 11 (2013).
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM, CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
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CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. Bill 11 (2013) would grant a request from
Ameron Hawaii for a 20-year extension through November 7, 2013, 2030, of its
existing Conditional Permit.
The property is located in the vicinity of the intersection of Piilani Highway and
Mokulele Highway on a parcel adjacent to the previous location of Ameron Hawaii
concrete batching plant. I ask for the Members support of this bill.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS CRIVELLO, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
BAISA.

CHAIR MATEO: Opposed, "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
GUZMAN, AND HOKAMA.

COUCH,

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries. We five "ayes" and four Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
12 (2013)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 2.80B.080, MAUI
COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO DEADLINE FOR A COMMUNITY PLAN
ADVISORY COMMITTEE TO FORWARD ITS RECOMMENDED REVISIONS
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING,
BILL 12 (2013).
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. White.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. Bill 12 (2013) would authorize
the Council to extend, by resolution, the time within which community plan advisory
committee shall forward its recommendation, recommended revision, I should say, to
the Planning Director.
I humbly ask all the Members for their full support on this bill.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Any further comments? Seeing none, all those in
favor say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS CRIVELLO, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
BAISA.

CHAIR MATEO: Opposed, "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
GUZMAN, AND HOKAMA.

COUCH,

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries. Mark it five "ayes" and four Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 13 (2013)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 14.06, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING
TO DECLARATION OF WATER SHORTAGES
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO RECOMMIT BILL NO. 13 (2013).
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
SECOND THE MOTION, MADAM CHAIR.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. White.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. Bill No. 13 does the following:
number one, authorizes the Director of Water Supply to approve, with the approval of
the Mayor, to issue a declaration of water shortage when the water supply becomes
inadequate in any area of the County. Two, establishes the stages of water shortage
based upon the severity of the shortage. And, three, clarifies the Director's authority
control water use during water shortage, including the application of water shortage
rates, as such forth, set forth in the annual budget.
Your Water Resource Committee has had a great deal of discussion regarding this
bill since it's been transmitted to the Council for consideration. Your Committee
agrees the County Code should address water shortage issues that may occur in the
County other than drought and this bill does that.
This bill also enables the Director to impose water shortage rates during the time of
drought and other water shortages. And your Committee feels that this is also
appropriate measure at times.
However, since the bill was passed on first reading, I have received, as you saw
today, also more calls from concerned constituents, about the lig, liti, about the liti, le,
la, excuse me, I'm trying to use the word and I'm trying to, you know, the litigation of
the lega, legality. Sorry, I said litiga, the legality, Madam Chair, of the bill and other
areas of concern that this bill does not touch upon. For instance, this bill gives the
Director board, broad I should say, digress, discretionary authority and does not have
any accountability section, such as a report of the findings to transmit to the Council.
This bill is also not clear in what it means when it discusses an area affected by water
shortage. Is this a community planned area, a neighborhood, or a water system, or
what? And I would like to also see the stages of water shortage and emergency and
a violation section clarified. This is very important, Madam Chair, that these
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important large segme, effects, impact, I should say, a large segment of the Maui
County's population.
These are just a few of the revisions that I'm thinking merits further discussion in the
Committee. And I'd like to also say that with the testimony today and others that we
have received, it has become very clear that the, the community at large is very
concerned on the broad powers that would be given to the Mayor and the Director.
So, with that in mind, Madam Chair, I will hope that the Committee can indulge us by
taking this back. I mean, the Council can send this back to the Committee so we can
do further work on it and find out also if there are any illegalities that had been
mentioned today; both by the Kula Rule and other aspects.
So, Madam Chair, I humbly ask the Members here today, and again that's another
part that bothered me, we have only five Members, we did not have all nine. And I'd
rather this be passed and corrected, if necessary, by all nine. So, Madam Chair, I
humbly ask the, the Members that are here today to allow us to recommit this to
Committee.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, further discussion?
Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Councilmember Victorino.
I too agree that it should be sent back to Committee. Of course, I voted for it at the
first reading. But after doing further research, if you might say, because things come
in like a whirlwind and at times you not sure if you made the right decision. So, for
me, again, I think the declaration and some, most of what's in here is okay. But, the
discretionary authority can have major impacts. And when, you know, we talk about
farmers, we talk about the need to take care people who are farming and what, what
have you.
And, the other thing is, I know we have, you know, have kind of scaled down the
powers and duties of the Board of Water Supply. However, it does say in the Charter
that they would recommend the establishment, adjust, and adjustment of rates and
charges for furnishing water etc.
So, I would like to know, be able to, with, with the Committee to try and get what their
recommendations were also on this, on this matter if there were any, you know. And
maybe there, there aren't and maybe they did not see whether or not they had any
authority to making this kind of recommendation.
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So, I too support the fact that it, to ditto what Councilmember Victorino presented; is
that we send it back to Committee.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Crivello.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I support Chair Victorino's response and I think
that it's commendable of him as Chair of the Committee. Most of us as Chairs are
reluctant to do anything at second reading. And I would commend him on his
foresight and his caring of the community and I will support his recommendation.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll. Further discussion?
Chair would like to say that I am in full support of Mr. Victorino's recommendation. I
think that it's perfectly okay to say that we need to take this back and take another
look. It's the prudent thing to do. And I think that we need to respond to our
communities and when its, when concern is expressed, if it's possible, it doesn't hurt
to take a little longer and let's take a better look before we make a final decision.
Anyone else would like to comment? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS CRIVELLO, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
BAISA.

CHAIR MATEO: Opposed, "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
GUZMAN, AND HOKAMA.

COUCH,

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries. We have five "ayes" and four Members who are "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, nothing further is scheduled to come before the
Council.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk. And before we adjourn this meeting, the
Chair would like to thank all of the folks that are involved in our work here in the
Council meetings. I'd like to thank Corporation Counsel Wong for being here this
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morning. I'd like to thank the Deputy Clerk, County Clerk. I'd like to thank my staff
and our Council Services Director, Mr. Raatz.
I also wanted to especially thank the Members that are here today. You know that it
was critical that we have a quorum here today. And I especially want to thank
Member Victorino, who was kind enough to delay his departure to NACo by being
here with us today. And we wish you a very safe trip, Mike.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And we hope the conference is, goes very well for all five of you. And the
rest of us will stay here and man the store. And, we hope that you can go to
Washington and influence those folks and tell them that we are concerned about
sequestration that happened today and that we look to them to please remedy any
effects that they're going to have on us cause we will be watching them very
carefully. Any, any other things that I forgot?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, no, nothing you forgot but I'll thank you very much.
And I will say the sequestration has become sequa-frustration in many people's mind.
And-CHAIR BAISA: I have a-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I think this is something that's very important and we
are going up with the mindset to say what we need, to say and make those
legislatures in Washington D.C., hopefully, see some light. We will do our best,
Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. I'd give you a message but I don't think it'd be allowed on TV.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Anything else that anybody really would like to say for the good of the order
since we've got a few minutes before 10:30? Seeing none, all those in favor, we are
going to adjourn. This meeting is adjourned. Thank you everybody.
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ADJOURNMENT
The regular meeting of March 1, 2013 was adjourned by the Chair at 10:27 a.m.
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